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State News

ALASKA
Subcontractor Convicted, 

Fined $1,000 for Illegal 
Dumping on State Game 

Refuge
A Wasilla subcontractor has 

discovered that laws protecting 
Alaska wildlife refuges from il-
legal dumping are taken seriously 
and that the state will pursue and 
prosecute those who dump trash 
in or vandalize infrastructure on 
public lands.

Ian Beall, 20, pleaded guilty in 
Anchorage district court on De-
cember 22, 2014, to dumping a 
large amount of trash – including 
discarded roofing materials – in 
the recently cleaned-up Goose Bay 
State Game Refuge southwest of 
Wasilla. He was sentenced to pay 
a $1,000 fine and serve 20 hours 
of community service picking up 
trash in Goose Bay and the nearby 
Palmer Hay Flats state game ref-
uges.

The Alaska Department of Fish 
and Game recently spent more 
than $100,000 cleaning up the 
Goose Bay refuge and fixing its 
roads, parking areas and trails. 
Since 2010, more than 100 tons of 
refuse have been removed includ-
ing junk cars, hazardous materials 
and discarded household appli-
ances.

Beall was tracked down and 
charged by Alaska Wildlife Troop-
ers in early November through 
evidence gathered and provided 
by refuge staff.

“The Wildlife Troopers enthu-
siastically jumped right on this,” 
said Joe Meehan, Fish and Game’s 
Lands and Refuge Program coor-
dinator. He also praised refuge 
staff for conducting surveillance 
and assisting in the investigation.

Located at the end of Knik-
Goose Bay Road southwest of 
Wasilla, Goose Bay is bordered 
to the south by Knik Arm and 
to the north and west by Point 
MacKenzie Road. Previously the 
location of a Nike Missile site that 
was eventually abandoned, the 
refuge’s road entrance received 
decades of abuse including vehicle 
burning, dumping, unregulated 
target shooting, and vandalism. In 
recent years, the entrance has been 
cleaned up by the department and 
its partners and is now a popular 
destination for hunters, birders 
and other outdoor recreationists.

“With help from the Alaska 
National Guard and volunteers, 
we’ve removed 107 tons of trash, 
including about 75 vehicles, 40 
car batteries and other hazardous 
materials from Goose Bay,” said 
Meehan. In addition to improving 
road access and parking, recent 
cleanup efforts have aimed to 
mitigate lead deposits that remain 
in the refuge from years of target 
shooting.

Meehan was disappointed, but 
not surprised when the heaps 
of roofing materials and, more 
recently, a discarded dryer and 
washing machine were found 
dumped in the refuge parking 
area.

“It takes months and years to 
change the ‘culture of use’ of an 
area,” said Meehan, “but we’ll 
get there.”

Meanwhile, costs associated 
with cleaning up illegally dumped 
trash and repairing vandalism 
take away from funds available 
for improvements that would oth-
erwise benefit refuge users.

Discarded construction materi-
als and other refuse statewide 

should be deposited at local or 
borough landfills or refuse transfer 
sites. Wasilla and Palmer area resi-
dents can dispose of solid waste 
at Central Landfill (861-7600 or 
http://www.matsugov.us/pub-
licworks/solid-waste) located off 
the Palmer-Wasilla Highway at 
1201 N. 49th State Street.

Lower 48 Avian Flu 
Discoveries Unlikely to 
Affect Alaska Waterfowl 

Hunters
Avian influenza has been con-

firmed recently in wild birds in 
northwestern Washington and 
southwestern Oregon, but risks 
are negligible to waterfowl and 
waterfowl hunters in Alaska 
where hunting seasons remain 
open in some regions. 

“This is primarily a waterfowl 
issue in Washington and Oregon, 
but can be a threat to domestic 
poultry,” said Alaska Department 
of Fish and Game Wildlife Vet-
erinarian Dr. Kimberlee Beckmen. 
“It’s unlikely to pose any threat to 
Alaska’s waterfowl populations 
and these strains have never been 
found to infect humans.” 

Two strains of highly pathogenic 
H5 virus – H5N2 and H5N8 – 
were found earlier this month in 
Whatcom County, Washington. 
The H5N2 strain was confirmed 
in a northern pintail duck, while 
the H5N8 virus was verified in a 
captive gyrfalcon that had been 
fed hunter-killed wild birds. In 
Winston, Oregon, the H5N8 avian 
influenza was identified in a small 
backyard poultry flock that had 
open access to a pond and marsh 
that wild waterfowl commonly 
use. 

“The term ‘highly pathogenic’ 
means it is highly pathogenic to 
domestic poultry and says noth-
ing about its potential impacts on 
wild birds or pets or humans,” 
said Dr. Beckmen. Outbreaks of 
H5N8 have occurred in domestic 


